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MINUTES








Present:	Mr Jordan (in the Chair), the Pro-Chancellor (Mr Pertwee), the Vice-Chancellor, the Pro-Vice-Chancellors (Professor Crossick, Professor Massara, Professor Sanders, Professor Sherer), Professor Baker, Mr Burrow, Professor Busfield, Miss Clarke, Mrs Gould, Mr Harker, Mr Hayman, Mr Hughes, Mr Lewis, Professor McCormack, Professor Meddis, Mr Melville-Ross, Sir Robin Mountfield, Mr Owen, Mrs Parr, Professor Richmond, Professor Smith, Dr Steel, Professor Turner, Professor Weale, the President of the Students' Union (Mr Michael) and the Vice-President (Finance and Services) of the Students' Union (Mr England).





By invitation:	Ms Rhodes.





In attendance:	The Registrar and Secretary, the Director of Finance, the Personnel Officer, the Director of Information Systems, the Planning Officer, the Public Relations Officer and the Council and Court Officer. 





 


SECTION A: UNRESERVED BUSINESS





CORRESPONDENCE AND ANNOUNCEMENTS





Lord Annan





 121/00


The Chair informed Council of the death in February of Lord Annan.  Lord Annan had been  instrumental in the founding of the University and had played a key role on a number of bodies responsible for its establishment and running in the early days.  He had been a member of the Court until his death and was untiring in his support and encouragement for the University. 





Apologies 





 122/00


The Registrar and Secretary reported that apologies for absence had been received from Mr Glossop, Mr Leadbetter, Professor Lubbock, Mr Thomson and the Rt Revd John Waine. 





	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS





 123/00


At the request of the Chair and a member of Council, the following items were starred for discussion in addition to those indicated on the Agenda:





Item 9(d): Equal Opportunities Steering Group


Item 9(e): Audit Committee 





 124/00


The unstarred items of the Agenda were then deemed to have been noted or approved by Council as appropriate.





MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING (SECTION A: UNRESERVED BUSINESS)





 125/00


The Minutes of the meeting held on 31 January 2000 (Section A: Unreserved Business) were approved as a correct record.  





MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES





 126/00


There were no matters arising from the Minutes.





	VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT





Applications and admissions





 127/00


The Vice-Chancellor reported that the University’s bid for Additional Student Numbers (ASNs) from the HEFCE had been successful beyond expectations. The University had been allocated an additional 300 home and EU undergraduate places for the coming year, which represented an increase of almost 9 per cent on the current home and EU population.  Applications for home and EU undergraduate places for October 2000 were substantially ahead of last year but what counted was the conversion of applications into registrations.  


Currently firm acceptances by applicants were running 12 per cent ahead of this time last year, so the University was cautiously confident of filling the additional places, in both the sciences and non-laboratory subjects.





 128/00


To meet financial and other planning targets the University also needed to increase overseas postgraduate numbers by about 5 per cent. Applications and offers were up by 5 per cent on last year, but it was too early to estimate the trend in firm acceptances. On the basis of recent trends the University would probably fall short of the 5 per cent but would meet targets overall by making up numbers from overseas undergraduates, where the numbers of applications and firm acceptances were quite encouraging.





Foundation degrees





 129/00


The Vice-Chancellor reported on the Government’s intention to expand higher education largely by means of Foundation Degrees. These qualifications would be below honours degree level and would take the equivalent of two full-time years to complete. The intention was that they should be vocationally oriented and developed in close collaboration with employers in the region. They would be specially designed for part-time students in employment, contain work-based elements such as work placements, perhaps be delivered to those at work, and emphasise skills for employment.





 130/00


From 2002 onwards, funded ASNs were likely to be concentrated almost exclusively on Foundation Degrees. This kind of qualification was very different from that which the University was accustomed or equipped to teach. The HEFCE would invite bids from consortia to develop a design for pilot Foundation Degrees beginning in the academic year 2001/2. The University had reached in principle agreement with UEA, APU and Suffolk College to form an Eastern Region consortium that together with regional colleges, including Writtle and South East Essex College, would bid for funds to develop prototype Foundation Degrees. The bid would be submitted in October and the outcome should be known in November.  If successful, it would give the University a head-start in bidding for ASNs in this area in future years.





 131/00


During discussion, the Vice-Chancellor reassured Council that the Government’s plans were unlikely to affect the University’s plans for growth as it would continue to bid for that element of the ASN that came from failure to recruit by other institutions.  Council also noted that the DfEE was assuming that only 30 per cent of students taking Foundation Degrees would go on to Honours Degree schemes; this was probably an underestimate as the Foundation Degree route might prove to be a popular way into honours degrees.  It would be particularly attractive to students from backgrounds that did not traditionally encourage application to higher education and with mature students in work who wanted to study on a part-time basis. 





 East 15 Acting School





 132/00


The Vice-Chancellor reported that the University was still awaiting the HEFCE’s response to the bid for capital funding of £870k and recurrent funding of about £520k, the minimum amount to make the take-over viable; the outcome should be known later in the week. The delay in reaching a decision had put East 15 in considerable difficulties about both the level of admissions and capital development for next year and might affect the timing of a takeover should the bid be successful. The original plan had been to merge by the next financial year, starting on 1st August, but this might be impractical even if the financial offer from HEFCE was acceptable. 





South East Essex College





 133/00


The Vice-Chancellor reported that progress was dependent on both the FEFC and the HEFCE.  To accommodate the additional students, the College was planning a new building, on its site in the centre of Southend, which depended on a substantial capital contribution from the FEFC.  The FEFC would make an in principle decision in June, but as it was about to be wound down and its functions transferred to the new Learning and Skills Council, there was a danger of planning blight. If no decision was made in June it could well be over a year before the new Council was in a position to take a major investment decision. A failure to get the funding for the new building would undoubtedly delay the joint project and reduce its scale.  The University was also dependent on the HEFCE agreeing to fund a substantial number of ASN places at the College for 2001/02. Its informal response to the business plan submitted in January had been encouraging but the University would need to make a separate bid for ASNs in the early autumn and might not know the outcome until February 2001.  





	FINANCIAL SITUATION





Financial Situation for 1999/00





 134/00


Council received paper C/00/13 which set out the latest financial position for 1999/00 which had been discussed by Finance Committee at its meeting on 27 March 2000.





 135/00


The Director of Finance reported that the latest forecast was for a surplus of £518k, which compared with the original budgeted surplus of £833k approved by Council at its meeting in July 1999 (C.M.213/99 refers) and the surplus of £1.13m reported to the last meeting of Council in January 2000 (C.M.32/00 refers). This was to be seen against the background of the considerably higher surpluses which had been achieved in recent years as a direct result of a number of special one-off factors which would not apply to 1999/00.





 136/00


This reduction in the forecast surplus was the result of a number of adverse variances and spending decisions.  The former included the writing-off of planning costs following the unsuccessful JIF bids; a lower than anticipated profitability for Wivenhoe House Hotel; lower income from home and EU students than projected due partly to higher drop-out rates than anticipated; and the restructuring of staffing in the Data Archive.  Spending decisions included increased academic staff costs to cover additional teaching resources for increased student numbers as well as for new posts prior to the Research Assessment Exercise census date of 31 March 2001; expenditure on equipment in Sports Science and Computer Science; and the costs of consultancy relating to proposals for developing e-commerce offerings for postgraduate students and short courses.  These adverse factors were partly offset by increased overseas student fee income.  Overall, however, this left the University in a very tight financial situation with the smallest surplus since 1995/96 likely.  





 137/00


During discussion, Council noted that the University had taken the initiative in e-commerce offerings partly on the basis of the expertise that existed in Electronic Systems Engineering and Computer Science in internet technology and partly in the face of a huge demand for skilled graduates and short courses in this area.  It was likely that a large number of institutions would want to become involved in this provision and the University was anxious to get ahead of the field, particularly in attracting sponsorship from industry.





 138/00


Council was reminded that it had delegated authority to the Budget Sub-Committee and Finance Committee to spend up to £75k and £150k respectively in addition to the agreed budget without prior approval from Council.  However there was no limit to aggregate spending by these bodies and it was agreed that this be considered.





HEFCE Grant Announcement for 2000/01





 139/00


Council received paper C/00/14 which set out the details of the HEFCE recurrent grant for 2000/01 which had been discussed by Finance Committee at its meeting on 27 March 2000. 





 140/00


The Director of Finance reported that the grant was pleasing news in that the University had received an overall increase of 6.9 per cent, the third highest in England, and had also received funding for an additional 300 undergraduate places and 30 fte postgraduate places for 2000/01 with funding for a further 105 undergraduate places for 2001/02.  In addition, 30 postgraduate places bid for on behalf on Writtle College have been approved.  The increase included an efficiency gain of one per cent which, taken with a failure to uprate fully for the effects of inflation, meant that the increase of 6.9 per cent hid an overall reduction in real terms of 1.5 per cent.





 141/00


The total allocation for teaching of £12.7m was £518k above the forecast as a direct result of the whole of the bid for additional student numbers having been met.  The total allocation for research of £6.5m was £55k below forecast as a result of the move of Physics staff to other universities and a lack of growth in postgraduate research students compared with other research universities.  This gave total core funding of £19.2m.  In addition, the University had received special funding of £147k for Reach-Out to Business and Industry but had lost, as expected, its former funding for Minority Subjects and Former Soviet and East European Studies. 





 142/00


The aim of growing student numbers by 20 per cent over four years now looked possible, provided that the additional student numbers were converted into actual students.  Though the QR funding for research was static, the new staff being appointed to teach the new students would mean that, for the Research Assessment Exercise in 2001, the University would have some chance of keeping up with the growth in research active staff at other research-strong universities and, therefore, at least protecting its current level of QR funding. 





Financial Forecast for 2000/01 to 2002/03





 143/00


Council received paper C/00/15 which set out the latest financial forecast for 2000/01 to 2002/03 which had been discussed by Finance Committee at its meeting on 27 March 2000.





 144/00


The Director of Finance reported that the latest forecast showed a surplus of £554k in 2000/01, rising to £669k in 2001/02 and £691k in 2002/03.  This compared with the original budgeted surpluses of £777k in 2000/01, £1.017m in 2001/02 and £1.131m in 2002/03 approved by Council in July 1999 (C.M.215/99 refers). 





 145/00


The funding implications of the forthcoming Research Assessment Exercise justified a strategic investment in additional academic staff for 2000/01 which, in turn, justified a budgeted surplus that exceptionally fell below the £1m target set by the University’s medium-term financial strategy. However, the current forecast surplus of £554k provided too small a margin of comfort given the unavoidable uncertainties in student recruitment.  Budget Sub-Committee would aim to produce a budget for the July meeting of Council with a surplus of at least £700k by careful expenditure reductions; this would give the University some leeway before falling into deficit if the ambitious home and EU undergraduate and postgraduate student number targets were not met.  





 146/00


During discussion, Council noted that the additional staff costs still allowed the University a degree of flexibility through natural staff turnover and unfilled vacant posts.  The additional costs were to be seen as a medium term investment in that they would directly affect the University’s QR grant for the next four or five years following the Research Assessment Exercise.





CAPITAL BUILDING PROGRAMME





 147/00


Council received paper C/00/16 which set out the latest position with respect to the Capital Building Programme which had been discussed by Finance Committee at its meeting on 27 March 2000 and subsequently by Budget Sub-Committee.





 148/00


The Vice-Chancellor reported that the overall situation was somewhat simpler following the University’s unsuccessful bids under the HEFCE Poor Estates initiative and the Joint Infrastructure Fund (JIF).  The way was now clear for the University to proceed with Building 2001 which would provide much-needed office and teaching space, together with the plans for a Student Street as reported to the last meeting of Council (C.M.59/00 refers).  It was also proposed to bring forward expenditure on a further phase of conversion of the Physics accommodation to provide additional office space.





 149/00


During discussion, Council noted that the planning costs associated with the two failed JIF bids would have to be written off at considerable cost to the University.  This matter had been raised with the DTI and the DfEE and the point made that formula-based funding was a better use of public funds than competitive tenders.  It was expected that the CVCP would draw this to the attention of the NAO.  In response to a question, Council was assured that it was necessary to appoint an architect for Building 2001 rather than rely on a Design and Build approach as the accommodation was not standardised.





�
RESOLVED:





 150/00


(i)	that approval be given to expenditure of  £50k in 1999/00 for design work on the Student Street to ensure that the first facilities are available for October 2001;





 151/00


(ii)	that approval be given to forward expenditure of £150k in 1999/00 for Phase 3 of the conversion of the former Physics accommodation to permit work to be carried out in the current financial year;





 152/00


(iii)	that approval be given to expenditure of £1.9m in 2000/01 and £400k in 2001/02 for Building 2001.





REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM SENATE (UNRESERVED BUSINESS) 





 153/00


Council received the report and recommendations (Unreserved Business) from the meeting of Senate held on 29 March 2000 as set out in paper C/00/17.





Centre for the Study of Theology





 154/00


RESOLVED:	that the Centre for the Study of Theology be renamed the Centre for Theology and Society with immediate effect.





MINUTES OF COMMITTEES





STANDING COMMITTEE





 155/00


Council received the Minutes of the meeting of the Standing Committee held on 14 February 2000.





INFORMATION SYSTEMS STRATEGY COMMITTEE





 156/00


Council received the Minutes of the meeting of the Information Systems Strategy Committee held on 16 February 2000, together with the Information Systems Strategy Plan and Budget 2000/01 and Forward Look 2001-2004. 





Plan and Budget 2000/01 and Forward Look 2001-04 (ISSC.MM.4-13/00)





 157/00


Council noted that the budget request for 2000/01 would form part of the overall budget to be submitted to Council in July.





 158/00


RESOLVED:	that the Plan for 2000/01 and Forward Look for 2001-04 be approved, subject to approval of the budget proposals in due course.





DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE





 159/00


Council received the Minutes of the meeting of the Development Committee held on 28 February 2000.





�
EQUAL OPPORTUNITIES STEERING GROUP





 160/00


Council received the Minutes of the meeting of the Equal Opportunities Steering Group held on 3 March 2000.





Report of the Review Committee on the Computing Service and Teaching Services Unit (EOSG.MM.10-11/00)





 161/00


RESOLVED:	that the recommendations in the Report of the Equal Opportunities Review Committee on the Computing Service and Teaching Services Unit be approved.





EO Review for 2000 (EOSG.M.14/00)





 162/00


In response to a question, Council noted that the proposed review would only cover the procedures for the recruitment, progression and promotion of staff groups, and not matters such as equal pay for women.  The University was aware of the issue of gender imbalance with respect to pay and it would be suggested that the forthcoming EO audit by the Commission on University Career Opportunity (CUCO), for which the University was a pilot site, should cover such issues.  Council also noted that the implementation of the Higher Education Role Analysis (HERA) system would address the issue of equal pay for work of equal value.





Report of the Review Committee on Harassment Procedures (EOSG.MM.20-21/00)





 163/00


RESOLVED:	that the recommendations in the Report of the Equal Opportunities Review Committee on the Harassment Adviser System  be approved.





AUDIT COMMITTEE





 164/00


Council received the Minutes of the meeting of the Audit Committee held on 7 March 2000.





Special Investigation Progress Report (AUDC.MM.3-11/00)





 165/00


Council received an oral report from the Chair of the Committee outlining the issues behind the special investigation.  A final report was still awaited from the Internal Audit service and it was hoped to report further to Council on the matter at its next meeting in July.





Council noted the need for expeditious and thorough investigation by the Internal Audit service in such situations. 





ARTS COMMITTEE





 166/00


Council received the Minutes of the meeting of the Arts Committee held on 14 March 2000, together with the Annual Report for 1998/99.





FINANCE COMMITTEE (SECTION A: UNRESERVED BUSINESS)





 167/00


Council received the Minutes of the meeting of the Finance Committee held on 27 March 2000 (Section A: Unreserved Business).





�
Tuition Fees 2000/01 (FC.MM.37-39/00)





 168/00


RESOLVED:	that the proposed level of fees, as set out in the paper attached to the Minutes, be accepted.





Outcome of Tender for External Auditors (FC.MM.46-48/00)





 169/00


RESOLVED:	that Scrutton Bland be appointed as the University’s external auditors for a five year period at a cost of £33,100 per annum plus VAT at 1999/00 prices.





DATE OF NEXT MEETING





 170/00


The date of the next meeting was confirmed as Monday 3 July 2000 at 2.15 p.m.
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